

The Scholarship Without Borders Journal

Volume 1 Issue 2 Spring 2023

Article 3

February 2023

An Analysis of the Rising Xenophobia Against Asian Americans in the U.S. and Higher Education Regarding the Effects of the **COVID-19 Pandemic**

Shiqian Zheng Pepperdine University, shiqian.zheng@pepperdine.edu

Follow this and additional works at: https://digitalcommons.pepperdine.edu/swbj



Part of the Leadership Studies Commons, and the Other Education Commons

Recommended Citation

Zheng, Shigian (2023) "An Analysis of the Rising Xenophobia Against Asian Americans in the U.S. and Higher Education Regarding the Effects of the COVID-19 Pandemic," The Scholarship Without Borders Journal: Vol. 1: Iss. 2, Article 3.

DOI: https://doi.org/10.57229/2834-2267.1017

Available at: https://digitalcommons.pepperdine.edu/swbj/vol1/iss2/3

This Article is brought to you for free and open access by the Graduate School of Education and Psychology at Pepperdine Digital Commons. It has been accepted for inclusion in The Scholarship Without Borders Journal by an authorized editor of Pepperdine Digital Commons. For more information, please contact bailey.berry@pepperdine.edu.

An Analysis of the Rising Xenophobia Against Asian Americans in the U.S. and Higher Education Regarding the Effects of the COVID-19 Pandemic **Cover Page Footnote** This paper received no specific grant from any funding agency or institution.

Introduction

The COVID-19 pandemic has changed people's lives around the globe, generating a rise in xenophobia against people of Asian descent (Le et al., 2020). This paper analyzes the cause of anti-Asian hate, the rising xenophobia against people with Asian origins, as well as the vaccine distribution and governmental leadership. By conducting a short case study on universities' leadership during the COVID-19 Pandemic in the United States, this paper contributes to the literature regarding Asian Americans overall, as well as to the literature on approaches to a public crisis on hate crime in higher education in the United States.

Global Situation, Leaderships, and Universities

Global Vaccine Situation

In general, vaccines serve as an effective tool against transmissible diseases. Globally, COVID-19 vaccines play an essential role in helping people to return to regular life routines. Research shows that most Americans were willing to be vaccinated (75% in a sample of 2279 respondents; Kelly et al., 2021), whereas almost 80% of a sample of 4,948 Canadian participants reacted positively toward the COVID-19 vaccine in a population-based online survey (Ogilvie et al., 2021). Similarly, in Australia, a cross-sectional study of COVID-19 vaccine public perception showed that among 1,420 adults, 80% of the participants believed vaccines would protect them against the virus (Seale et al., 2021). In other regions, in a study of 3,541 Chinese participants, around 82% (54.6% probably yes and 28.7% of definite yes) expressed a willingness to be vaccinated (Lin et al., 2020). Additionally, regions like Saudi Arabia obtained an acceptance rate regarding the COVID-19 vaccine of around 65% of 992 people (Al-Mohaithef & Padhi, 2020), and Kuwait showed an acceptance rate of 67%, but the acceptance rate dropped as the restrictions of COVID-19 were getting released (AlAwadhi et al., 2021). In contrast, in

Lebanon, among 579 respondents, only 21.4% reacted positively to vaccines, whereas the rest adopted an attitude of refusal (40.9%) and uncertainty (Kasrine Al Halabi et al., 2021).

Social factors, gender, education, economic status, culture, and chronic diseases contribute to people's willingness to get vaccinated (AlAwadhi et al., 2021; Lin et al., 2020; Al-Mohaithef & Padhi, 2020; Kasrine Al Halabi et al., 2021). However, from the perspective of Maslow's hierarchy of needs, specifically with respect to survival (Benjamin, 2020), access to and distribution of vaccines cannot be ignored.

According to the World Health Organization (WHO, 2021), the most important and effective way for people to survive and end the pandemic is through vaccination globally. Currently, 13 vaccines across four platforms are approved by the WHO's Emergency Use list, including the Pfizer/BioNTech Comirnaty vaccine, the Moderna mRNA 1273, the Janssen/Ad26 COV 2.S, the Sinopharm COVID-19 vaccine, and the Sinovac-CoronaVac. It appears that the U.S. and China are in leading positions in terms of manufacturing and access to COVID-19 vaccines.

Delivery of vaccines makes distribution difficult. Current vaccines have different cold chain delivery requirements based on their formulations (Wang et al., 2020). Studies indicate that weak thermostability is a dominating challenge; certain vaccines have to be stored at a low temperature in order to be effective, yet doing so is very demanding for both developing and developed countries (Hanson et al., 2017; Murhekar et al., 2013; Wang et al., 2020; WHO, 2006). In fact, 80% of the delivery cost of vaccines is the required cold chain line, whereas the rest is misinformation in methods for storage (Matthias et al., 2007; Wang et al., 2020).

Evidence shows that, based on nationality, people react more positively to vaccines made domestically rather than those made in foreign countries (Lin et al., 2020), possibly due to the

premise of sufficient resources and a safe environment. Meanwhile, some countries are lacking access to vaccines or facing a shortage of vaccines. For example, in May 2021 more than 500 Indian advocates sent an open letter to the prime minister of India, demanding that he work on barriers and provide plans for citizens to access vaccines for free because the outbreak was getting worse (Mahase, 2021a). Countries like South Africa and Brazil have been used for testing purposes (Mahase, 2020), yet certain vaccines lost their efficacy to the variants of the virus, which resulted in a pause in South Africa (Mahase, 2021b).

Global Governance and Institutions

As COVID-19 continues to spread globally, international organizations such as the United Nations and the World Health Organization have collaborated to end the pandemic together while also respecting human rights (2021). Around the globe, the United Nations Development Programme responded by making donations of medical supplies and resources (United Nations [UN], 2021). The World Bank (2021) supported over \$4 billion for 50 countries for COVID-19 vaccine distributions to reduce the economic impacts and difficulties of access to vaccines. This bill was intended to support the public health system for less developed countries and those who suffer in poverty. As of July 2021, the World Bank announced the plan of financially aiding in vaccine developments and distributions in developing countries, contributing a total amount of \$20 billion over the following year. Moreover, the International Monetary Fund (2021) also committed to financing an investment of \$50 billion for vaccine equity and access around the globe.

Under the framework of the 17 Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs) of the United Nations (UN, 2021), although the outbreak of COVID-19 was unexpected and the SDGs are unlikely to be achieved by 2030, UN Secretary-General Antonio Guterres expressed an

encouraging attitude regarding using recovery from the pandemic as an opportunity to do better for the future. The UN is ambitious to build a *different economy*, which refers to healthier, cleaner, and more sustainable opportunities through collaborations among governments, private companies, and advocates. Actions were based on three categories: global level, regional level, and countries and territories level. Along with the International Labour Organization (2021), which committed the global call to action of human-based recovery, global governance institutions play the leading role in leaving no one behind. Additionally, the United Nations Educational, Scientific, and Cultural Organization (2021) supported schools from closures to recovery by helping teachers get vaccinated, supporting under-age vaccine developments and testing, and providing technology regarding online learning and communications.

Governmental Leadership

Governmental leadership is critical because one of its jobs is to protect citizens' human rights during a crisis. Asian countries such as China, Singapore, and South Korea were serious about testing, mask-wearing, and quarantine. In contrast, in the United States, the federal government handed freedom to the states to decide what kind of plans should be used; subsequently, states adopted various strategies. Former President Donald Trump did not provide clear instructions as the federal government's leader, resulting in confusion to the public on the severity of the disease as a national crisis (Kettl, 2020). Within the framework of transformational leadership, Trump failed to provide proper leadership, such as assessing actual needs, motivating followers with optimism, building a sense of community, and presenting a clear goal (Bass & Avolio, 2000; Bass & Bass, 2008).

According to the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC), 2021, on February 1, 2020, four new cases were confirmed, but on March 31, 2020, over 20,000 new cases were

confirmed. States also had very different situations regarding the confirmed cases. In California, the highest number of confirmed cases was over 45,000 on a 7-day average, whereas there were only over 850 cases confirmed on a 7-day average in Delaware.

Whereas protocols, confirmed cases, vaccines, and deaths are all tools to measure leaderships of government, perceived discriminations based on races and ethnicities also measure levels of leadership in the context of rising xenophobia towards Asian Americans. Under the guidance of the UN (2021), both developing and developed countries are advised to make efforts to eliminate discrimination, racism, and xenophobia during the pandemic; however, governmental leaderships play more critical roles on the country level. The study shows that the negative attitude towards Asian Americans also relates to global leaders tagging the virus with the name the Chinese virus (Ahmed et al., 2021; Everington, 2020; Orbey, 2020). The Kaiser Family Foundation presented a report of how Asian Americans were encountering fears, crimes, and discrimination related to the COVID-19 pandemic. Data shows the fears of increased risk of living in the U.S. increased, especially during the Trump administration. Moreover, the situation could be even worse because there is minimal data on Asian Americans; thus, it is difficult to understand their experiences of discrimination and racism during the pandemic. Meanwhile, they are one of the rapidly growing populations (Corallo et al., 2021). Additionally, a study specifically of cyber racism on Twitter shows words like Trump, communist, lying, stupid are directly related to emotions of anger, fear, and disgust toward Asian, in which ultimately increase the rate of cyber racism during the pandemic (Dubey, 2020).

As the U.S. and the rest of the world are getting to the stage of recovery, the current administration under President Joe Biden has done a better job in terms of access to and distribution of COVID-19 vaccines. According to CDC (2021), anyone older than 12 years old is

eligible to receive safe and effective vaccines for free. Universities and colleges are also working hard to provide safe campus environments for students under the rules and instructions from their local health departments.

Xenophobia and Asian Hate

Xenophobia and discrimination escalated rapidly as COVID-19 spread across the globe (He et al., 2021). In the United States, according to the Asian Pacific Policy and Planning Council, over 1,700 anti-Asian hate cases were reported over only 3 months in 2020 (Le et al., 2020). Specifically, Chinese Americans were the most negatively influenced because China was erroneously accused of being the origin of the virus that is manipulated on purpose (Andersen et al., 2020; Le et al., 2020). A study by He et al. (2021) examined correlations between openness on trade and migration and xenophobia caused by COVID-19. In their study, 1,767 Chinese participants from 65 countries reported experiencing discriminatory behavior such as racist language in public, racist messages on media, and being avoided by others. Other studies have also shown that the rising xenophobia toward Chinese Americans also affected other ethnicities within the Asian community, such as Korean Americans and Burmese Americans, due to the fact that many Asians share similarities in appearance (Adams, 2020; Pha, 2020; Tessler et al., 2020; Yam, 2020). According to the national data (March 18, 2020 to December 31, 2021) of Stop Asian Americans and Pacific Islanders (AAPI) Hate, Chinese Americans make up the most (42.8%) of total reported incidents among all ethnicities, followed by Korean (16.1%), Pilipino (8.9%), Japanese (8.2%), and Vietnamese (8.0%) (Yellow Horse et al., 2022).

Nationally, from March 19, 2020 to December 31, 2021, a total of 10,905 incidents against people of Asian descents were reported to Stop AAPI Hate (Yellow Horse et al., 2022). Among all cases reported of this period, over 42% (4,632) incidents happened in 2020 and 57%

(6,273) occurred in 2021(Yellow Horse et al., 2022). In this report, it indicated that on national trends, verbal attack (63%) is the most reported of all, but physical harassment towards AAPIs (16.2%) and purposeful avoidance of AAPIs (16.2%) should also be noted (Yellow Horse et al., 2022). Nearly half of the hate-related incidents occurred in public places: streets, transit, and parks (Yellow Horse et al., 2022). Moreover, data from Stop AAPI Hate shows that women of Asian descents became the most vulnerable, as women experienced more harassment (69.8%) than men (63.0%), and women make up 61.8% of total incidents reported (Yellow Horse et al., 2022).

Regarding the cause of ascending xenophobia against Asian Americans, an experimental study from Ohio University using a national sample indicated that the virus itself was not the cause of xenophobia, because language related to severe health risks did not increase prejudice toward Asian Americans. However, both the economic impacts of COVID-19 and the relationship with China increased xenophobia and adversely affected attitudes toward Asian Americans: for example, when COVID-19 is linked explicitly to the *Chinese virus* and China (Dhanani & Franz, 2021). Media news and social media also contributed to attitudes of anti-Asian sentiment (He et al., 2021; Tsai et al., 2020). The left-wing and right-wing outlets in media resulted in an information cocoon within ideological bubbles. Americans who hold prejudice and bias toward Asian Americans receive news from traditional sources, whereas those who are exposed to left-leaning medias show a less xenophobic attitude to Asian Americans (Tsai et al., 2020). It was found that social media use and anti-Asian attitude are positively correlated. anti-Asian attitude and emotions increased significantly on Twitter in March 2020; discriminatory terms such as Kung-Flu and Ching Chong were also largely used as Donald Trump used a term like the Chinese Virus (Abd-Alrazaq et al., 2020; Budhwani & Sun, 2020; Litam, 2020; Schild et

al., 2020; Stechemesser et al., 2020; Tsai et al., 2020). The connection of virus with another country and culture was never presented before (Akiba, 2020; Harris, 2020)

Several studies regarding xenophobia during the pandemic relied on group conflict theories (Ahmed et al., 2021; Dhanani & Franz, 2021), which describe how individuals perceive threats from external groups and influence themselves or their inner group (Ahmed et al., 2021; McLaren, 2003), or a shared social identity. From the perspective of social identity, social and emotional reactions such as trust and disgust affect people's assessment of risks as people were structured within-group memberships (Cruwys et al., 2020). Asian Americans, in this case, are treated as the out-group (Chung, 2021). The historical origin of Asian Americans as outsiders in terms of nationality contributed to the hate crimes and the rising xenophobia during the pandemic (Tessler et al., 2020). Asian Americans being eliminated can be traced back to the time when a group of Chinese immigrants arrived as railroad laborers and the history of being called the sick man of East Asia (Hu, 2013).

Asian Students in Higher Education

International students in higher education contribute to the American economy significantly; according to the U.S. Department of Commerce, as of 2018, international students contributed \$45 billion to the economy of the U.S. (Institute of International, Education, 2021). According to the Institute of International Education (2021), with a majority of students of Asian descent and China as the leading place of origin, around 1,075,496 international students contribute crucially to a diverse environment in U.S. higher education. However, not much literature is presented yet very valuable for future studies, even though Asian international students experience anti-Asian emotions globally. Moreover, no research appears to have been

conducted on Asian-American students and Asian international students during the COVID-19 crisis.

In January 2020, a public notice was presented in the University of California, Berkley, stating messages of Asian disease and the fear of getting sick through interactions with students who came from Asia (Akiba, 2020; Chiu, 2020). In a study of COVID-19 related prejudice against Asian medical students conducted in Poland, in a sample of 85 Asian students, 61.2% of the students reported that they had faced discrimination due to COVID-19 (Piotr & Michal, 2020). Similarly, Pepperdine University examined how undergraduate students of different races and ethnicities were affected by COVID-19, and it was found that Asian students experienced more discrimination than other students (Trammell et al., 2021). In addition, from the perspective of psychological impact, among students from several universities in U.S., data suggest that Asian students (non-Hispanic) experienced a higher rate of risk during the COVID-19 pandemic due to their race and were found to experience a higher level of distress (Aristovnik et al., 2020; Browning et al., 2021).

Short Case Study

Pepperdine University, the University of California, Los Angeles (UCLA), and the University of Southern California (USC) were selected as the samples of this case study, and information was collected on official websites that are openly accessible to everyone. Every university had developed an official website page for COVID-19-related information, including plans, preparedness, vaccine information, university policy updates, protocols, COVID-19 resources, confirmed cases reports, and frequently asked questions. These websites sent clear messages to the students and faculty on the school's commitment to sustaining an environment of safety, support, and respect; no harassment or discrimination was allowed toward individuals

or groups of Asian descent (Pepperdine University, 2021; University of California, Los Angeles [UCLA], 2021; University of Southern California [USC], 2021).

International students with Asian origins were also protected through the universities' commitment to provide a safe, respectful, and supportive campus. Moreover, universities rapidly changed in-person classes to online classes as early as mid-March of 2020, along with the commitment to support international students' legal and active status (Pepperdine University, 2021; UCLA, 2021; USC, 2021). USC, along with 19 other universities in the U.S., filed a complaint against the federal government regarding the decision that international students had to take at least one in-person course to obtain legal and active status, which could have been life-threatening in July 2020 (USC, 2021). The U.S. Department of Homeland Security later agreed that international students were allowed to take fully online courses, regardless of their location (Pepperdine University, 2021; USC, 2021). During the unique time of a pandemic given rising xenophobia toward a certain group, virtual learning was highly supportive, especially for Asian American students and Asian international students.

Universities in this short case study demonstrated transformational leadership as students were protected both physically and psychologically. Physically, as universities switched to virtual learning, students were able to stay home and practice social distancing; meanwhile, psychologically, students were motivated by love and care, encouraged to report if they were discriminated, and influenced to build a sense of community (Bass & Avolio, 2000; Bass & Bass, 2008). In the current recovery stage, universities are planning to be fully opened in possibly fall 2021, a goal that everyone worked to achieve from the top administration to students.

Discussion and Concluding Thoughts

Because COVID-19 will continue to mutate in unexpected variations and a politicized trace to the source of COVID-19, people of Asian descent will probably face the xenophobia for a certain period of time. As the literature suggests, solutions should be generated on both a global level and at the scale of civil society. Although people are hoping to end the COVID-19 pandemic and eliminate discriminatory behaviors against individuals or groups of a particular race/ethnicity, it is unlikely that these two goals can be achieved simultaneously. However, the UN, as the leading institution of global governance, should reiterate the importance of anti-discrimination, anti-racism, and anti-xenophobia to end the psychological pandemic against specific races/ethnicities.

Global Approach

Maslow's hierarchy of needs can be used to explain the urgency of getting everyone vaccinated globally (Benjamin, 2020; Maslow, 1962). Maslow argued that the need for survival is critical; physical safety should be considered prior to needs at the higher levels of his hierarchy, such as fulfillment, belonging, love, and self-actualization (Benjamin, 2020; Maslow, 1962; McLeod, 2020). Survival is the most important need in the face of the COVID-19 pandemic (Benjamin, 2020); unfortunately, most people who are imminently threatened by COVID in this way are from developing countries. To achieve the goal of survival, global collaboration is the answer to the distribution of vaccines (Herzong et al., 2021). Global institutions such as the UN, WHO, and the World Bank should continue to collaborate and make modifications based on the system that has already been used, such as the Covax Facility (WHO, 2021). Scholars suggested that the Covax Facility should consider distributing vaccines based on the proportion of the population to ensure equal access, known as the *proportional allocation* model. This perspective can ensure that part of the population is vaccinated in each country

around the globe, such as healthcare professionals. It also helps to reduce countries competing to produce vaccines and eliminate wasting of resources, while simultaneously sending resources to places that need them the most. The idea of *proportional allocation* does not align with WHO's value; thus, it should be stated as the *fair priority model* (Herzog et al., 2021).

Civil Societal Approach

Universities should continue to commit to providing a safe, respectful, and supportive environment for all students. Through working and communicating with U.S. government officials and local health departments, schools should make careful decisions as they reopen. Hybrid learning can be adopted as one framework of short-term strategic planning because the trend of COVID-19 related issues is unclear. COVID-19 school closures broke traditional school routines and challenged the in-person format as virtual learning resulted in more freedom for students. Students tend to have more opportunities because virtual meetings are easier to access (Smigelski et al., 2020). When taking hybrid courses for the next 3-5 years into consideration, schools should keep educating the public with civics, potentially use their influence on social media, and establish a stronger sense of community and belonging. College students are the future of the world, and a practice of a global mindset can start from here (Osland et al., 2012).

Conclusion

The COVID-19 pandemic most likely will change our operations of many things in a lifetime manner, how to live and genuinely adapt to a sustainable system is critical.

This paper focused on literature regarding COVID-19 vaccines, global leadership, higher education, and rising xenophobia and anti-Asian hate, particularly the limited prior research on Asian American students and Asian international students. Many impacts have not been reviewed, i.e., economic, cultural, and mental health. Both cross-sectional and longitudinal

studies will contribute to understanding the experiences of Asian American students and Asian international students during the COVID-19 pandemic in higher education. For example, a sample research question of, *To what extent, if at all, the perceived level of discrimination differs between Asian international students and domestic students during the COVID-19 Pandemic?* can be examined using the Brief Perceived Ethnic Discrimination Questionnaire – Community Version (Brondolo et al., 2005). Participants can be recruited via Amazon Mechanica Turk, and responses can be scored using a 5-point Likert-type scale (Brondolo et al., 2005).

References

- Abd-Alrazaq, A., Alhuwail, D., Househ, M., Hamdi, M., & Shah, Z. (2020). Top concerns of tweeters during the COVID-19 pandemic: Infoveillance study. *Journal of Medical Internet Research*, 22(4). https://doi.org/10.2196/19016.
- Adams, E. (2020, April 13). Racist graffiti scrawled on Michelin-starred West Village Korean restaurant JeJu. *Eater NY*. https://ny.eater.com/2020/4/13/21218921/jeju-noodle-barracist-graffiti-harrasment-coronavirus-nyc
- Ahmed, S., Hsueh-Hua, V. C., & Chib, A. I. (2021). Xenophobia in the time of a pandemic: Social media use, stereotypes, and prejudice against immigrants during the COVID-19 crisis. *International Journal of Public Opinion Research*. https://doi.org/10.1093/ijpor/edab014
- Akiba, D. (2020). Reopening America's schools during the COVID-19 Pandemic: Protecting Asian students from stigma and discrimination. *Frontiers in Sociology*, 5. https://doi.org/10.3389/fsoc.2020.588936
- Al-Mohaithef, M., & Padhi, B. K. (2020). Determinants of COVID-19 vaccine acceptance in Saudi Arabia: A web-based national survey. *Journal of Multidisciplinary Healthcare*, *13*, 1657–1663. https://doi.org/10.2147%2FJMDH.S276771
- AlAwadhi, E., Zein, D., Mallallah, F., Bin, H. N., & Hossain, A. (2021). Monitoring COVID-19 vaccine acceptance in Kuwait during the pandemic: Results from a national serial study, *Risk Management and Healthcare Policy*, *14*, 1413–1429. https://doi.org/10.2147%2FRMHP.S300602
- Andersen, K. G., Rambaut, A., Lipkin, W. I., Holmes, E., & Garry, R. F. (2020). The proximal origin of SARS-CoV-2. *Nature Medicine*, 26, 450–452. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41591-020-0820-9
- Aristovnik, A., Keržič, D., Ravšelj, D., Tomaževič, N., & Umek, L. (2020). Impacts of the COVID-19 pandemic on life of higher education students: A global perspective. Sustainability, 12(20). https://doi.org/10.20944/preprints202008.0246.v2
- Bass, B. M., & Avolio, B. (2000). *Improving organizational effectiveness: Through transformational leadership* (7th ed.). Sage.
- Bass, B. M., & Bass, R. (2008). *The Bass handbook of leadership: Theory, research, and managerial applications.* Simon & Schuster.
- Benjamin, E. (2020). Trump, the coronavirus pandemic, Asian American xenophobia, and humanistic psychology. *Journal of Humanistic Psychology*, *6*(12), 244-259. https://doi.org/10.1177/0022167820979650

- Brondolo, E., Kelly, K. P., Coakley, V., Gordon, T., Thompson, S., Levy, E., Cassells, A., Tobin, J. N., Sweeney, M., & Contrada, R. J. (2005). The perceived ethnic discrimination questionnaire: development and preliminary validation of a community version. *Journal of Applied Social Psychology*, *35*(2), 335–365. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1559-1816.2005.tb02124.x
- Browning, M. H., Larson, L. R., Sharaievska, I., Rigolon, A., McAnirlin, O., Mullenbach, L., Cloutier, S., Vu, T. M., Thomsen, J., Reigner, N., Metcalf, E. C., D'Antonio, A., Helbich, M., Bratman, G. N., Alvarez, H. O. (2021). Psychological impacts from COVID-19 among university students: Risk factors across seven states in the United States. *PloS One*, *16*(1). https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0245327
- Budhwani, H., & Sun R. (2020). Creating COVID-19 stigma by referencing the novel coronavirus as the "Chinese virus" on twitter: Quantitative analysis of social media data. *Journal of Medical Internet Research*, 22(5). https://doi.org/10.2196/19301
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2021). *COVID data tracker*. https://COVID.cdc.gov/COVID-data-tracker
- Chiu A. (2020, January 31). "Stop normalizing racism:" Amid backlash, UC-Berkeley apologizes for listing xenophobia under 'common reactions' to coronavirus. *Washington Post*. https://www.washingtonpost.com/nation/2020/01/31/berkeley-coronavirus-xenophobia
- Chung, J. L. (2021). When xenophobia spreads like a plague: A critical pastoral theological reflection on Anti-Asian racism during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Journal of Pastoral Theology*. https://doi.org/10.1080/10649867.2021.1919843
- Corallo, B., Tolbert, J., & Hill, L. (2021). *Asian immigrant experiences with racism, immigration-related fears, and the COVID-19 pandemic*. Kaiser Family Foundation.
- Cruwys, T., Stevens, M., & Greenaway, K. H. (2020). A social identity perspective on COVID-19: Health risk is affected by shared group membership. *British Journal of Social Psychology*, *59*(3), 584–593. https://doi.org/10.1111/bjso.12391
- Dhanani, L. Y., & Franz, B. (2021). Why public health framing matters: An experimental study of the effects of COVID-19 framing on prejudice and xenophobia in the United States. *Social Science & Medicine*, 269. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2020.113572
- Dubey, A. D. (2020). The resurgence of cyber racism during the COVID-19 pandemic and its aftereffects: Analysis of sentiments and emotions in tweets. *JMIR Public Health and Surveillance*, 6(4). https://doi.org/10.2196/19833
- Everington, K. (2020). Taiwan premier says COVID-19 should be called "Wuhan pneumonia." *Taiwan News*. https://www.taiwannews.com.tw/en/news/3908711

- Hanson, C. M., George, A. M., Sawadogo, A., & Schreiber, B. (2017). Is freezing in the vaccine cold chain an ongoing issue? A literature review. *Vaccine*, *35*(17), 2127–2133. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.vaccine.2016.09.070
- Harris M. (2020). *CDC accused of spreading Anti-Asian racism with Instagram posts*. Insider. https://www.insider.com/cdc-accused-of-spreading-anti-asian-racism-with-instagram-posts-2020-4
- He, L., Zhou, W., He, M., Nie, X., & He, J. (2021). Openness and COVID-19 induced xenophobia: the roles of trade and migration in sustainable development. *Plos One*, *16*(4). https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0249579
- Herzog, L. M., Norheim, O. F., Emanuel, E. J., & McCoy, M. S. (2021). Covax must go beyond proportional allocation of COVID vaccines to ensure fair and equitable access. *BMJ*, *372*. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.m4853
- Hu, Y. (2013). The double meaning of "the sick man of east asia" and china's politics. In: Rural Health Care Delivery. Springer, Berlin, Heidelberg. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-642-39982-4_1
- Institute of International Education. (2021). *Open Doors report on international educational exchange*. http://www.iie.org/opendoors
- International Labour Organization. (2021). *Global agreement reached at ILO conference on action for COVID-19 recovery*. https://www.ilo.org/ilc/ILCSessions/109/news/WCMS_803980/lang--en/index.htm
- International Monetary Fund. (2021). *The IMF and COVID-19 (Coronavirus)*. https://www.imf.org/en/Topics/imf-and-COVID19
- Kasrine Al Halabi, C., Obeid, S., Sacre, H., Akel, M., Hallit, R., Salameh, P., & Hallit, S. (2021). Attitudes of Lebanese adults regarding COVID-19 vaccination. *BMC Public Health*, 21(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-021-10902-w
- Kelly, B. J., Southwell, B. G., McCormack, L. A., Bann, C. M., MacDonald, P. D., Frasier, A. M., Bevc, C. A., Brewer, N. T., & Squiers, L. B. (2021). Predictors of willingness to get a COVID-19 vaccine in the US. *BMC Infectious Diseases*, 21(1), 1-7. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12879-021-06023-9
- Kettl, D. F. (2020). States divided: The implications of American federalism for COVID-19. *Public Administration Review*, 80(4), 595-602. https://doi.org/10.1111/puar.13243
- Le, T. K., Cha, L., Han, H. R., & Tseng, W. (2020). Anti-Asian xenophobia and Asian American COVID-19 disparities. *American Journal of Public Health*, 110(9), 1371–1373. https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2020.305846

- Lin, Y., Zhijian, H., Qinjian, Z., Haridah, A., Mahmoud, D., & Li, P. W. (2020). Understanding COVID-19 vaccine demand and hesitancy: A nationwide online survey in china. *Plos Neglected Tropical Diseases*, *14*(12). https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pntd.0008961
- Litam, S. D. A. (2020). "Take your kung-flu back to Wuhan:" Counseling Asians, Asian Americans, and Pacific Islanders with race-based trauma related to COVID-19. *Professional Counselor*, 10(2), 144-156. https://doi.org/10.15241/sdal.10.2.144
- Mahase, E. (2020). COVID-19: Oxford team begins vaccine trials in brazil and south africa to determine efficacy. *BMJ*, *369*. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.m2612
- Mahase, E. (2021a). COVID-19: Advocates urge India's prime minister to remove barriers to vaccine production and access. *BMJ*, *373*. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.n1297
- Mahase, E. (2021b). COVID-19: South Africa pauses use of oxford vaccine after study casts doubt on efficacy against variant. *BMJ*, *372*. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.n372
- Maslow, A. H. (1962). Toward a psychology of being. Basic Books.
- Matthias, D. M., Robertson, J., Garrison, M. M., Newland, S., & Nelson, C. (2007). Freezing temperatures in the vaccine cold chain: a systematic literature review. *Vaccine*, 25(20), 3980–3986. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.vaccine.2007.02.052
- McLaren, L. M. (2003). Anti-immigration prejudice in Europe: Contact, threat perception, and preferences for the exclusion of migrants. *Social Forces*, *81*(3), 909-936. Https://doi.org/10.1353/sof.2003.0038
- McLeod, S. (2020). *Maslow's hierarchy of needs*. https://www.simplypsychology.org/maslow.html
- Murhekar, M., Dutta, S., Kapoor, A., et al. (2013). Frequent exposure to suboptimal temperatures in vaccine cold-chain system in India: Results of temperature monitoring in 10 states. *Bulletin of the World Health Organization*, *91*(12), 906–906. https://doi.org/10.2471/BLT.13.119974
- Ogilvie, G. S., Gordon, S., Smith, L. W., Albert, A., Racey, C. S., Booth, A., Gottschlich, A., Goldfarb, D., Murray, M. C. M., Galea, L. A. M., Kaida, A., Brotto, L. A., & Sadarangani, M. (2021). Intention to receive a COVID-19 vaccine: results from a population-based survey in Canada. *BMC Public Health*, 21(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-021-11098-9
- Orbey, E. (2020). Trump's "Chinese Virus" and what's at stake in the coronavirus' name. *The New Yorker*. https://www.newyorker.com/culture/cultural-comment/whats-at-stake-in-a-viruss-nameorg/maslow.html

- Osland, J., Bird, A., Mendenhall, M. (2012). Developing global leadership capabilities and global mindset: A review. In G. K. Stahl & I. Björkman (Eds.), *Handbook of International Human Resource Management* (pp. 197-222). https://doi.org/10.4337/9781845428235.00017
- Pepperdine University. (2021). *COVID-19 planning and preparedness*. https://www.pepperdine.edu/coronavirus/
- Pha, K.P. (2020). Two hate notes: Deportations, COVID-19, and Xenophobia against Hmong Americans in the Midwest. *Journal of Asian American Studies 23*(3), 335-339. https://doi.org/10.1353/jaas.2020.0027.
- Piotr, R., & Michał, N. (2020). COVID-19-related prejudice toward Asian medical students: A consequence of SARS-CoV-2 fears in Poland. *Journal of Infection and Public Health*, 13(6), 873-876. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jiph.2020.04.013.
- Schild, L., Ling, C., Blackburn, J., Stringhini, G., Zhang, Y., & Zanne ou, S. (2020). "Go eat a bat, Chang!" An early look on the emergence of sinophobic behavior on web communities in the face of COVID-19. *Computers and Society*. http://hdl.handle.net/21.11116/0000-0007-89C5-0
- Seale, H., Heywood, A. E., Leask, J., Sheel, M., Durrheim, D. N., Bolsewicz, K., & Kaur, R. (2021). Examining Australian public perceptions and behaviors towards a future COVID-19 vaccine. *BMC Infectious Diseases*, 21(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/s12879-021-05833-1
- Smigelski, M., Movassaghi, M., & Small, A. (2020). Urology virtual education programs during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Current Urology Reports*, 21(12). https://doi.org/10.1007/s11934-020-01004-y
- Stechemesser, A., Wenz, L., & Levermann, A. (2020). Corona crisis fuels racially profiled hate in social media networks. *EClinicalMedicine*, 23. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eclinm.2020.100372
- Tessler, H., Choi, M., & Kao, G. (2020). The anxiety of being Asian American: Hate crimes and negative biases during the COVID-19 pandemic. *American Journal of Criminal Justice: The Journal of the Southern Criminal Justice Association, 45*(4), 636–646. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12103-020-09541-5
- Trammell, J. P., Joseph, N. T., & Harriger, J. A. (2021). Racial and ethnic minority disparities in COVID-19 related health, health beliefs and behaviors, and well-being among students. *Journal of American College Health*. https://doi.org/10.1080/07448481.2021.1890606
- Tsai, J.-Y., Phua, J., Pan, S., & Yang, C. (2020). Intergroup contact, COVID-19 news consumption, and the moderating role of digital media trust on prejudice toward Asians

- in the United States: Cross-sectional study. *Journal of Medical Internet Research*, 22(9). https://doi.org/10.2196/22767
- United Nations. (2021). *COVID-19 response*. https://www.un.org/en/coronavirus/information-un-system
- United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization. (2021). *Education: From disruption to recovery*. https://en.unesco.org/COVID19/educationresponse
- University of California, Los Angeles. (2021). *COVID-19 and vaccine resource*. https://COVID-19.ucla.edu/
- University of Southern California. (2021). *COVID-19 resource center*. https://coronavirus.usc.edu/
- Wang, J., Peng, Y., Xu, H., Cui, Z., & Williams, R. O. (2020). The COVID-19 vaccine race: Challenges and opportunities in vaccine formulation. *AAPS Pharmscitech*, 21(6), 1–12. https://doi.org/10.1208/s12249-020-01744-7
- The World Bank. (2021). *The World Bank Group's response to the COVID-19 pandemic*. https://www.worldbank.org/en/who-we-are/news/coronavirus-covid19
- World Health Organization. (2006). *Temperature sensitivity of vaccines*. https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/69387
- World Health Organization. (2021). *COVID-19 vaccines*. https://www.who.int/emergencies/diseases/novel-coronavirus-2019/COVID-19-vaccines
- Yam, K. (2020). *UC Berkeley health account calls xenophobia a "common reaction" to coronavirus*. NBC News. https://www.nbcnews.com/news/asian-america/uc-berkeley-health-account-calls-xenophobia-common-reaction-coronavirus-n1127271
- Yellow Horse, A.J., Jeung, R., & Matriano, R. (2022). Stop aapi hate national report, 3/19/2020-12/31/2021. San Francisco, CA: Stop AAPI Hate Report Center. https://stopaapihate.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/03/22-SAH-NationalReport-3.1.22-v9.pdf